COMMISSIONERS MEETING December 29, 2011


The Board of Hocking County Commissioners met in regular session this 29th day of December 2011 with the following members present John Walker and. Clark Sheets. Sandy Ogle excused.
MEETING: The meeting was called to order by Vice President John Walker.
MINUTES: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to accept the minutes for the December 27, 2011 meeting.  Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.

AGENDA: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to approve the agenda. Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
PUBLIC COMMENT: County resident Bill Kaeppner commented that many county residents still are unaware of the new plan for the Solid Waste District. 

BUCKEYE HILLS RC & D APPOINTMENT: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to accept the re-appointments of Dick Harwood, Hocking and Joann Murtha Hocking to the Buckeye Hills RC&D Executive Council.
Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
MEDBEN INSURANCE: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to Authorize Vice President Walker to sign the agreement between Hocking County and Medical Benefits Mutual Life Insurance Company effective December 1, 2011.   Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
JERNAGAN MORTGAGE:  Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to approve the Habitat Billy/Michelle Jernagan real property ownership to be put solely into Michelle Brandy Jernagan’s name. 
Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.

DECREASE OF APPROPRIATIONS: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to approve the following Decrease of Appropriations:

1) Commissioners

-
$44,369.00 in CDBG10/T97-04
2) Felony Delinquent 

-
$2,288.94 in Shoplifter/MM23-32

3) Felony Delinquent

-
$2,000.00 in Recreation/MM23-35

4) Felony Delinquent 

-
$22,795.25 in Probation-Salaries/MM23-24

5) Felony Delinquent 

-
$38,000.00 in Residential Tax/MM23-25

6) Felony Delinquent  
-
$40,000.00 in Secure Detention/MM23-28
Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
MIKE NIHISER-317 LEVY: Mike Nihiser spoke to the Commissioners regarding the 317 Tax Levy stating that the majority of Hocking and Vinton County residents voted to defeat the levy, but because how it is set up we will have to pay the tax anyway. Mike continued to say that it doesn’t seem fair and wanted to know what could be done about it going forward and there is probably nothing we can do about the levy that starts on January 1, 2012, but maybe we can set something up so it doesn’t happen again. John stated what it comes to is do we want to continue to use their services. John continued, Roger Stiverson has been on the board for 8 years and he is here to explain more about the board and its services. Mike said do you appoint people on that board? John said yes, Roger is appointed. Roger said I’ve been Commissioner appointed on the board for about 8 years now, there are 4 representatives that represent Hocking County, and they are Jeff Daubenmire, Erin Gibson, and Julian Gabriel. Roger continued to say, are you aware of what the board provides. Mike stated that he doesn’t care about that; because he understands that the State of Ohio gives money to raise the tax levy to supplement money on top of that. Mike stated that his issue is the voters already voted no. Roger said the State does give money for Medicare. The services that are not covered by Medicare the 317 levy covers, which include shelter, domestic violence, drug & alcohol programs in schools, some funding for the Senior Center, but the vast majority goes to the seriously mentally ill.  Right, Mike said and I understand all that, but that’s not my issue, the voters are to have a choice to pay the tax or not to pay the tax. Voters in Vinton County should not have the authority to override our vote. Roger said the majority of the 3 counties voted overwhelmingly. I understand there are counties in the state that have it set up so that is ay individual county votes no, the that supplemental tax is not collected. Roger stated that you’d have to with draw from the consortium. John commented that then you don’t have those services. Mike stated about the state tax that covers those services. Roger said that only part of those services would be covered by the state and you will lose services and costs will go up. Mike continued and said that this was set up by the Commissioners as a three county and Kasich is asking us to form bigger and bigger districts and so this question is going to come up more and more. Is your point to go smaller and smaller asked Roger.  Mike said I don’t want to give up our rights to say yes we want to pay the tax or no we don’t want to pay the tax. Hocking County voted no we do not want to pay the tax. You’ve got the votes; three in Hocking County and three in Vinton. That is six commissioners and only three in Athens County, so lets set this up so if this comes up again in ten years and if the people in Hocking County say no, we don’t want to pay this property tax then they should not have too. It’s up to you to fix it and I want to know how you feel about it. Clark stated that if Hocking County were no longer a part of that group, we wouldn’t have access to their services and we would have to go somewhere else. Mike stated we voted no and we still have to pay it. But in this case the Commissioners can fix it. John asked when you say fix it, would we make it a bigger mess. Roger commented that you would lose drug and alcohol service, domestic violence shelter and the mental health services Mike said, before I go today I want to know Mr. Walker do you think it’s right that the people of Hocking County voted no.  John stated that if we try to separate it would become bigger problem and more expensive for the county. Clark stated he has mixed feelings about it, it’s a problem we have out there with society today and we have to take cared of them somehow. I don’t like to be taxed either but it’s a reality of life. In ten years, we might be I a totally different program. Mike asked the Commissioners if they would look into other arrangements that other counties have in place. John said he would be looking for other alternatives. Clark stated he would look at receptive ideas and how save residents money for the best services. Mike stated he would check with them in the summer. John stated that he does understand, but it’s the best option for now. Roger said I think you getting the best bang for your buck. 
CHIP 2009 GRANT – HAPCAP: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to authorize Vice President John Walker to sign the Final Performance Report for Grant Number B-C-09-1BH-1 in the amount of $153,500.00 and B-C-09-1BH-2 in the amount of $340,400.00.  Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
APPLICATION FOR APPROVAL OF UNDERGROUND CONSTRUCTION: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to approve the Application for Approval of Underground Construction on Hocking County Right-Of –Way for Dogwood Crossing on 25381 Clearcreek Rd.   Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.

GLEN LAUREL INC – LIQUOR PERMIT: A notation was made that the Commissioners do not request a liquor permit hearing for Laurel Glen Inc.

RECESS: 10:07am

RECONVENE: 11:34am

COUNTY BUDGET: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to approve the 2012 County Budget for totaling the amount of $20,985,095.13 with the General Fund of $6,909.719.90 totaling the amount of $27,888.815.03.
Vote: Sheets, yea, John, Yea.

 DIANE SARGENT – TREASURE: Treasure Diane Sargent spoke to the Commissioners concerning the County Budget. Diane stated that to the fact she wanted to make sure that if everyone did need some help further in the year could receive some help. If the budget is reviewed, as far as every line item taken down if that office needed to decrease anything that they have not been using because I know some offices they actually have not used some of their appropriations but they continue to gain those every year and that money has laid there as a cushion for them to use. Other offices such as mine do not have that cushion to lean on so when cuts were made as the year goes on which I know now I will need money to be transferred or to be brought out of the General Fund to help me to buy supplies and things. Clark said we put back some money in Contingencies, so we are aware of things coming up. We had to take over $800,000.00 out of carryover to meet this budget and are thankful we had the carryover. Diane stated she knew that there was a carryover of 2,000,000.00 for the last two – three years. John stated if we had not had that carryover we would have been in deep deep trouble. We hope this next year things will look better. Diane stated she had been down before and discussed personally with John about different payroll raises that had been given throughout the years and my office hasn’t gotten any for the past three years and I have seen the payroll raises come through. I know this and I taken it in consideration and I brought it down and talked personally with John and asked if I needed to come to a meeting and talk to everybody and he said no, that at that time the budget was not approved and I did not know the budget was approved until today. So as far as anything that had to be changed during payroll had to be done yesterday. John stated your budget was put in the same as it was last year. Diane asked if everybody’s budget stay the same. John said the majority did, there was some things we had to put in and that’s why we have Contingencies. We have these court cases coming up and we don’t know what that will cost. Diane stated she knew that. John stated that it would be a deciding factor on what will happen to the budget. Diane asked if any of the line items reviewed as what not had been expended and had been carried over from each office each year. John stated that basically we look at the total figure, what that department has, we do not want to go in and micromanage. Clark stated that we don’t micromanage each item. John stated if you have something you need we are open. Diane stated she probably will have to come down and ask because I have micromanage as much as I can micromanage things in my office. John stated he understands just like we had to add more postage on this year $15,000.00. Diane asked if that was because of the cut you made in the previous year. John said no it’s because it jumped in cost. Diane stated her office is the seconded highest in revenue in the county and mine is one of the lowest paid in this courthouse. I have reviewed everyone’s payroll that’s in this courthouse and as I said there are others who have gotten raises in these courtrooms, there are people hired today who start out higher than my employees working eight years make. I want that put on the record; I think it’s pretty bad that my office is one office that brings in the most money and I do all the investments for this county, try to get the best rates which is my job and also my office does the job of another office to help them out to bring money into the county with all the delinquency we‘ve been collecting This is why I would like to have more money in my budget, my employees are still the lowest paid I n this courthouse and I do not believe that is quite fair when we are one of the highest revenue in local government and newly hires make more than my eight year employees and I think that should be taken in consideration on my part especially if you look at my budget  and I use my DETAC Fund which is my extra fund which you guys have no control over, I do use that to keep my office running and  it employees on full person. Clark asks what is your DETAC Fund. Diane said that her DETAC is a special fund such like the courts have and I get a percentage every year from the tax that I collect from delinquent tax. I get two and half percent and I pay my highest paid employee out of that and supplies. This is just one thing I have researched and do not think it is quite right. I will be down to get help later in the year. John stated he understood if she needed something. Diane stated that she had never came down this much to complained on anything on my budget, I’ve done that cuts I’ve worked with the cuts, especially when I lost the sewer program and I asked for money from that and you took it and I could not even pay salaries from that. I have done the most that I can with the least amount in my office. I just wanted to state my part and that my office is not fairly treated as far as anything else by anyone’s payrolls in this whole courthouse by several dollars and I want this in the minutes.
ADJOURNMENT: Motion by Clark Sheets and seconded by John Walker to adjourn the meeting.  
Vote: Sheets, yea, Walker, yea.
Peggi Warthman, Clerk


Board of Hocking County Commissioners

This is to certify that the above is the true action taken by this Board of Hocking County Commissioners at a regular meeting of the Board held on December 29, 2011.

Peggi Warthman, Clerk
John Walker, Vice President
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